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Friday, September 12, 2008 

Session 6: Public Comments 
Christiansen, Harrison, Imbody, Benzio
CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO:  In this part of the meeting, we proceed as follows. Each of you has registered, and only those registered will be called upon to comment. Because of time limitations, we customarily allow five minutes. I will call you your name and your affiliation and suggest, I hope, with apology, that brevity, focus, and clarity is the best way to get your message across. It will get into the record and will be available. Without further ado, we ask you to try -- to not only try to -- but to keep the five-minute limit. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Our next speaker is Dr. Sandy Christiansen of Care Net. 

DR. CHRISTIANSEN: I think I can say good afternoon, Chairman and distinguished members. It is my privilege to be here. 

As an obstetrician/gynecologist who has chosen not to perform elective terminations of pregnancy, I can attest to the difficulties and pressures that physicians face when attempting to practice according to their conscience. When I began my residency in 1986, I fully expected it to be physically and emotionally draining, but I wasn't prepared for the intolerance and hostility that I would face because of my faith. I was the only intern who elected to not perform abortions, and it was understood that it was because of my Christian convictions. One of my fellow interns was frequently given the opportunity to scrub in on gynecologic cases, and I approached my chief resident and inquired, I would like the same opportunity. And she said, Well, this person was working hard at doing the abortions, and so she gained this privilege, which you refused to do, so you do not get the perk. At the time, I did not question this injustice, believing I didn't have any recourse, but since then I've come to understand that I missed learning opportunities simply because of my values. 

Another incident that occurred during my residency training is a flagrant example of discrimination and disrespect. I was chief resident at this time now. Several years have gone by, and I was in charge of the obstetrical service. A patient came to the labor floor who was to have a late mid-trimester abortion, and I approached my attending physician and explained that I was uncomfortable participating in this patient's care because of my beliefs, but I had made arrangements with another resident to take care of this patient. She proceeded to reprimand me loudly in front of my team of residents, interns, and students, accusing me of abandoning my patient, of shirking my responsibilities, and being insensitive to my patient. Not once did she acknowledge the legitimacy of my action or the fact that this patient was being well taken care of. I was stunned by this outburst, which not only denigrated my values but my character and professionalism as well. 

Today, these are not isolated incidents, sadly, but part of increasing pressures that health care professionals are facing to conform to the socio-political dogma of reproductive rights, of which the November 2007 ACOG Ethics Committee Opinion is a good example. A recent survey from the Christian Medical and Dental Association noted that 40 percent of respondents had experienced some level of discrimination during their lifetime based on their pro-life views. 

Recently I spoke to a group of students from the University of Maryland and Johns Hopkins School of Medicine. Our future health care providers, doctors, nurses, and scientists are also concerned about these issues, and that's partly why I'm here today — for them. My hope is that through Secretary Leavitt 's proposed regulations that our future health care providers will be free to practice according to their conscience without the fear of loss of learning opportunities, reprimand, or loss of their very jobs. 

This is not just simply a religious issue nor simply a reproductive rights issue. I believe it speaks to who we are as a society and what we value. Last week Los Angeles Times included an op-ed from someone named Crispin Sartwell, who identified himself as a pro-choice atheist but went on to say that he supports Secretary Leavitt's proposed regulations, which I believe are designed to bolster existing laws supporting conscientious refusal. I couldn't agree more with his statement, and I quote: 

The extent to which an institution seeks to expunge individual conscience and moral autonomy is the extent to which it is totalitarian and dangerous. The idea that I resign my conscience to the institution or to the state is perhaps the single most pernicious notion in human history. It is at the heart of the wars and genocides of this century and the last. 
In closing, last week, I read about Randy Stroup of Oregon , who was diagnosed with metastatic prostate cancer and applied for health insurance, which the state denied because it was calculated that he had less than a five percent chance of surviving. But the State had an alternative solution for him: they were willing to pay for his physician-assisted suicide. Brave New World, here we come. 

Lastly -- I'm about to close here. I feel that we really have fallen so far from the ethical and moral principles that founded the practice of medicine, and I will close with a comment about Francis Schaefer 's and C. Everett Koop's 1979 book Whatever Happened to the Human Race . They wrote of society being on the edge of a great abyss, and from my view I feel that our ride on the slippery slope in fact is taking us into the abyss. And it is my hope that someone -- and hopefully this group here -- will throw us a big rope, because I believe that supporting physicians' First Amendment rights protects the First Amendment rights of us all. 

Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Thank you, Dr. Christiansen . Our next speaker -- yes, sir? 

DR. HURLBUT: Could I ask the speaker where your training took place, where those incidents took place? 

DR. CHRISTIANSEN: I'll say Philadelphia. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Thank you very much. Our next speaker is Dr. Donna Harrison , President of the American Association of Pro-Life Obstetricians and Gynecologists. 

DR. HARRISON: Members of the Council, thank you for allowing me to address you. My name is Dr. Donna Harrison . I'm a Diplomat of the American Board of Obstetrics and Gynecology. I am also president of the American Association of Pro-Life Obstetricians and Gynecologists. AAPLOG is one of the largest special interest groups within the American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology, and I address you on behalf of our membership of 2,000. 

On behalf of the AAPLOG membership I am asking the President's Council to consider writing an opinion on three ethical questions pertaining to the attack on our rights of conscience as health care workers: number one, the attack on our right to conscientious refusal to perform or refer for abortions; number two, the use of the power of a professional licensing board to discriminate against physicians who do not comply with a controversial ethical position; and, number three, the use of flawed and biased ethical analyses as the basis for judgment of health care providers' ethical character. 

All of these current issues arise from the continuous professional harassment which pro-life physicians experience from the American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology. Now in conjunction with the wording of the new maintenance of certification requirements of the American Board of Obstetrics and Gynecology, I have attached in paper format and electronic format -- I've submitted to this council documentation of what I'm saying in this report. 

ACOG's effort to eliminate pro-life obstetricians and gynecologists from practicing is long standing. We have been battling the right of conscientious refusal for the last twenty years, as illustrated by the past and current continuous effort to make participation in abortions mandatory for Ob/Gyn residents in training programs. I also experienced very similar harassment as Dr. Christiansen during my residency program. 

However, the latest effort has been to officially attack the ethical character of pro-life Ob/Gyns who refuse to perform or refer for abortions. In January of 2008 the American Board of Obstetrics and Gynecology, which is the professional body determining board certification and which should be separate from ACOG, stated in writing that noncompliance with ACOG ethical statements and principles would be grounds for revocation of board certification. Board certification is necessary for an OB/Gyn to obtain hospital privileges nationwide. 

Despite numerous letters from AAPLOG, pro-life physicians, and organizations across the country, the American College of Ob/Gyn has not rescinded its controversial ethical statement 385, which states that, number one, pro-life physicians must refer for abortion; number two, patient autonomy trumps physicians' conscience; number three, conscientious objections to abortion amount to subjective feelings on the part of the physician; and, number four, pro-life physicians should relocate next to abortionists to facilitate referrals. 

As long as ACOG ethics statement number 385 holds and the wording of ABOG's maintenance of certification, which requires compliance at the price of board certification, pro-life ob/gyn's are at risk of bogus accusations of unethical professional behavior, and they risk their board certification suspension for years while under investigation. 

AAPLOG appeals to the President's Council for Bioethics to investigate this abuse of power in the name of medical ethics. We have detailed our concerns and have electronically submitted them to you as well as submitted some of what I submitted electronically in writing. It should be attached. 

Thank you on behalf of pro-life obstetricians and gynecologists. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Thank you very much. Our next speaker is Jonathan Imbody of the Christian Medical Association. 

MR. IMBODY: Thank you, Dr. Pellegrino , and thank you, members, for staying around to hear from the grass roots. I appreciate that and postponing your lunch to do so. 

The argument has been advanced that protecting the civil rights of health care professions will somehow decrease patient access to health care. In fact, the opposite is true, and an email recently received from a medical student helps illustrate why. Medical student Trevor K. Kitchens writes: I am a first-year medical student in the beginning stages of deciding which specialty I would like to pursue. I am currently very interested in OB/GYN, but I am afraid of the relationship between this field and abortion. Then he adds, By the way, I am a hundred percent against abortion, and there is no way I would perform one. Moreover, there is no way I would tell a patient that abortion is an option under any circumstance, because I do not believe it is an option. 

And then he continues, My concern is that I will start a residence and would subsequently be required at some point to give a patient the option of abortion, which I would refuse. And Trevor says, My fear is that taking this stand would cost me my residence position. Now, if that is what it comes down to, he says, I will be glad to take the stand for Jesus Christ and give up my position. However, I would really like to be able to avoid this situation and complete my residence so that I could go on and serve the Lord in that field. 

Now, Trevor is a medical student whose life-honoring values are consistent with the long-standing medical tradition of Hippocrates. Yet he senses that his life-honoring views will ironically disqualify him from a profession in obstetrics and gynecology because of the climate of discrimination, heavy-handed politics, and coercion in that field. 

Well, Trevor 's fears seem well-founded. We've heard about the ACOG and the ABOG statements, which would essentially make obstetricians choose between following long-standing medical ethics codes or losing their board certification and essentially their careers. 

Two out of five of the members of the Christian Medical Association report being pressured to compromise their adherence to ethical standards. Residents report losing clinical privileges for refusing to perform abortions. Physicians report losing their positions for refusal to participate in life-ending prescriptions and procedures. 

Well, as life-honoring medical students, residents, physicians and other healthcare professionals are systematically forced out of the field of obstetrics and gynecology, their loss ultimately impacts patients. Their loss will impact life-affirming pregnant women who specifically seek physicians, as my wife did, who share their views and do not participate in abortions. Their loss will especially impact poor patients, since faith​-based and other conscientious physicians and institutions are among the most likely to be caring for the underserved. And their loss will impact the medical community, which is enriched by the reminder that time-tested objective standards of medical ethics protect patients and constrain the physician to first do no harm. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Thank you very much. Our final speaker is Dr. Karl Benzio of the Christian Medical and Dental Association Lighthouse Network. 

DR. BENZIO: Thank you very much, Chairman and Council. I am honored and humbled to be able to serve here today. 

Right of conscience versus right of convenience. We are here because certain groups want to perform procedures or enact processes that are unconscionable, unethical, and convenient. They need to remove conscience in others, which they can't, or legislate against conscience to advance their agenda. There is so much evidence against this abolition of conscience from medical practice, I am going to present a few of those arguments. 

Starting with the Hippocratic Oath, certainly in 400 B.C., there was erosion of health care, the doctor-patient relationship, and the action of physicians. Hippocrates made a moral pledge to his gods and to society to do no harm by not being complicit in abortions, killings by physicians, or breaking confidentiality. 

Second point is, if you strip conscience rights, it's a mixed message to physicians. Society, professional organizations, and law makers want physicians to have a conscience, values, morals as evidenced by Stark laws that legislate against kickbacks, self-referrals, and other financial incentives that would potentially interfere with patient care. There's legislation that polices pharmaceutical and medical device company incentives for product use. There's rules against sexual conduct with patients. There's whistle blower protection laws against people that express their conscience. 

Probably the most egregious event was Auschwitz where, because of unconscionable and unethical methods, we had a very hard time accepting all this unbelievable science that we garnered due to the horrible ways that we were able to come upon that evidence. Now, telling me that I can't practice because of my conscience sort of goes in the face of these other examples and messages. 

We certainly want doctors that have a conscience and use their ethics, morals, and principles. If we were in a car accident an unconscious, we would certainly want a physician to be taking care of us that would have morals, values, and a code of conduct to be able to treat us. We wouldn't want financial incentives, insurance interests, medical device companies, research results, fame, political gain, or other people's finances or needs to interfere with a decision-making process that would be ethical and appropriate. 

As a teenager in Northern Jersey as an Italian with friends involved in organized crime, I was approached to go to medical school for free, residency for free, undergrad for free, and have a very nice practice. In response, I would be able to give certain care to their constituency as well as cover up mistakes. Interestingly, they approached me because of my trustability, then asked me to practice unconscionably as a result. 

When physicians do lethal things, it erodes the trust that doctors and patients have in each other. It interferes with the openness of communication that patients can have. It also opens the door wide open of the slippery slope that lead to other, more egregious behaviors in that, as Dr. Pope presented, that bubble of intractable cases grows and grows and grows larger. 

To get an idea of what happens when you remove ethics and conscience from a profession or system, we just need to look at the terrible state of affairs of or legal system, where the goal is pursuit of truth and honest discourse, but there's laws and different elements that preclude against the evidence and the truth being presented clearly and openly. As a result, people don't trust lawyers, the legal system. There's ridicule of the system and attempts to circumvent the system. I would not want to see that happen to our medical system, which unfortunately is heading in that direction and/or some of those elements at this point. 

The government is also another system where conscience is sometimes missing or at least perceived to be missing, and we see the contempt and the apathy by our society with regard to the government situations. 

As far as my personal practice, I am a psychiatrist. As a parent we know that giving things isn't always the compassionate and loving thing. To give the 12-year-old the keys to the car certainly is not the loving, compassionate thing. As far as abortion, doing the compassionate, loving thing isn't always complying with the request for an abortion. I have treated women that have had abortions. I've treated fathers of aborted children and dealt with their sequelae of post-traumatic stress disorder and depression and suicidality. 

Giving emergency contraception is another one of those convenient things that isn't necessarily the loving and compassionate act. I've treated rape victims that have had abortions and the negative outcomes from that. I've treated rape victims that have carried their child and have wonderful experiences with loving that child, the child loving them, and the trend is growth that happens relationally, psychologically, and spiritually by trying to figure out, well, why did this happen, then, if I had this positive outcome? 

We talked about patient-centered medicine, but as a psychiatrist I unfortunately impose my conscience on patients at times because I stop them from committing suicide. That's their wish, and I either commit them or hospitalize them against their will to stop them from imposing what they would like to do. We're also called by law to -- the Tarasoff law to stop people from killing others, and the duty to inform is again imposing my conscience on theirs. 

Certainly legal commitments to hospitals and psychiatric settings again is me imposing my conscience. Finding people incompetent to then undergo procedures that are presumed in their best interest is another area where we impose our conscience values over the requests or the process of the patient. 

People want to go to physicians with similar beliefs. Especially as a psychiatrist we're involved significantly in their decision-making process, in the values that move their life forward. So I had a patient referred to me who wanted to have an abortion or was on antidepressant, got pregnant, and her psychiatrist told her that she needed to have an abortion. And she was able to find me out through her church, and we were able to see the pregnancy through, a very healthy, very wonderful result. 

Another patient was referred to me and was being called psychotic by their psychiatrist and was on medications that they didn't need to be on because the psychiatrist didn't understand their ability to communicate because of their faith, which some of this phenomena was. 

Many patients haven't pursued addiction or mental health treatment because of the fear that the care they get or the counsel they get will be contrary to their beliefs regarding sanctity of life, marriage, and that man is made in three spheres, and all three spheres of spirit, mind, and body need to be addressed. 

There is also much from a scientific standpoint that I won't be able to go into now because of time, but there is much information and evidence about SPECT scans. The evidence of SPECT shows us about the need for morals and values in decision-making and effective decision-making on brain chemistry and healthy brain chemistry production. 

In summary, the conscience rights are the last wish for those who can't speak for themselves, such as unborn babies, the mentally retarded, terminally ill, disabled, incompetent, elderly, the unconscious, mentally ill, slaves, illegal immigrants, or those ignorant of the complicated system. 

Society and our U. S. Constitution originally taught us to protect that voice, and physicians are often the last audible voice. Taking away conscience rights silence that voice. Please don't, because some day that voice could be the last advocate and morals between you, your spouse, your parents, your kids, and inhumane, unconscionable, and unethical actions or policies. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN PELLEGRINO: Thank you very much. Thank you very much, Dr. Pope . Thank you to the members of the Council. And we will adjourn our meeting. Have a good trip home. 
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